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TODAY:  Peter Weiss discusses SIDS in Holland.  Joe Dobson deals with parents' emotions after their child's death.  Pat's Page features an African American Nurse of the Year.  Participants Mary Ellen Lewis and Jane Morgan report on the National SIDS Conference.   


+++++


THE DUTCH EXPERIENCE, PART I
   The invited visiting medical speaker at the SIDS Alliance Conference held in Chicago in April 2001, was Dr. Monique L'Hoir, a widely respected epidemiologist working at the Wilhelmina Children's Hospital/University in Utrecht, Holland.  She showed that the SIDS rate in Holland has fallen from a level of 1.22 per 1000 live births in 1984 to 0.14 in 1999--the lowest in Europe, if not in the industri-alized Western world.  The current rate in the USA is about 0.7.  Clearly, if the lessons of the Dutch experience are translatable into the American environment, then about 2000 lives could be saved per annum.

   It is perhaps no coincidence that a Dutch pediatrician, Dr. G. A. deJonge, was the first researcher to warn against prone sleeping--in 1987.  Since then, the Dutch have set up a comprehensive system to ensure that at least 95% of parents receive advice and information about SIDS, generally via their consulta-tion bureaus or well-baby clinics.  They argue that counselling with respect to SIDS must be part and parcel of the normal care given to all babies from conception to toddler age.  At the same time, the Dutch feel that the information given to parents should be unequi-vocal, clear and simple, whilst ensuring that infant care profes-sionals, whether nurses, midwives, home visitors or doctors, receive the same message at the same time.

   They also have identified certain high risk groups, including some ethnic minorities for special informational attention.

   Monique L'Hoir outlined the current recommendations.  These include:

  +Supine sleeping at all times.  The prone position is only to be used when the baby is awake and under supervision.

  +Quilts should not be used.

  +A minimum amount of bedding should be used, preferably a plain thin cotton sleeping sack with a single blanket.

  +Put the baby to bed in the "feet to foot" position. [feet of the baby to the foot of the bed]

  +The baby's crib should be in the same room as the parents' until one year of age.

  +Breast feeding is preferred.

  +Use a pacifier during sleep for bottle fed babies.

  +The mother should not smoke during pregnancy, and the house should be a smoke-free zone.

  +Regular visits to the well-baby clinic.

   As the SIDS rate in Holland is now very low, Dr. L'Hoir and her colleagues have been able to investigate some factors that were perhaps "hidden" by other interre-lated influences.  For example, they have shown the high risk factors prevalent for unaccustomed prone sleeping--that is, the risk of babies normally sleeping on their backs, who are on occasion placed to sleep in the prone position.  This is confirmed by the work of Hein and Pettit and of Aurore Cote (reviewed in the March and April editions of this newsletter) who suggested that babies in day care centers who were placed to sleep in the prone or side position had a significantly higher risk of SIDS.

   Dr. L'Hoir pointed out that much of the SIDS research in Holland is carried out on a centralized basis--this being not only possible but also perhaps essential in a rela-tively small country with "only" 200,000 births per annum.  This technique has the extremely useful corollary that the major findings of the research work can be incorpor-ated in the information sheets and brochures given to all parents.

   The avoidance of unaccustomed prone sleeping, the use of sleeping sacks to prevent rolling into the prone position, pacifier use recom-mendations and the ability to impart clear and simple information to virtually every parent all contri-bute to the success in reducing the SIDS rate in Holland to its present relatively low level.  However, it is also clear from both Monique's lectures and from my private discussions with her that she and her team are not content to rest on her laurels.  Their aim is to eradicate SIDS within Holland.  

   At a time when the SIDS rate in the USA has flattened off, some of the lessons of the "Dutch Experi-ence" are worthy of closer attention and study by medical professionals, researchers and SIDS support groups in the USA.

--Peter P W Weiss, Vice President Research, International Children Medical Research Association, UK Office; For more information and for a complete annotated bibliography, E-mail: <ppwweiss@compuserve.com>. 

+++++

DENIAL AND GUILT FOLLOWING THE UNEXPECTED DEATH OF A CHILD
   Two common emotions I have often encountered in parents following the unexpected death of an infant or child are denial and guilt.  Denial is an emergency defense mechanism that the mind uses to protect against the onslaught of overwhel-ming emotions and pain.  It is particularly common in cases of an unexpected tragedy such as SIDS.  It may take the form of statements as "It cannot be true" or "I don't believe you."  It is usually transient, and is a normal and unimportant coping mechanism.  I urge E.R. staff to recognize and tolerate transient expressions of denial unless they threaten to persist beyond the family's viewing of their child's body and their departure from the hospital.

   Feelings of guilt result from an internal attempt to find a reason behind the tragedy of death.  Des-pite evidence to the contrary, most humans feel that there must be an understandable cause, reason, or purpose behind every event.  The initial assumption is that something could or should have been done.  Families incorrectly assign blame or responsibility to themselves or others.  Commonly, these feelings will be unvoiced, but not necessar-ily unfelt.  These self-imposed feelings of blame may include misconceptions regarding actions or inactions, which might have preven-ted the death.  It is not uncommon for parents to think, "We should have known something was wrong" or "I should have been there to stop it."  Also present may be accusa-tions of guilt or blame from family members, who are also seeking a reason behind the tragedy.  If not addressed, these feelings can fester, and result in anger or long-term family conflict.

   As a physician caring for these families, I try to be alert for unexpressed feelings of guilt, blame, or anger. A key step in facilitating the process of healthy bereavement is to acknowledge and reassure survivors that they did not contribute to the child's death.  I often start the discussion with a question such as: "Many parents who have suffered the unexpected loss of their child blame themselves. Do you feel that way?"  I try to get the parents to express their beliefs regarding what could have caused or contributed to the situation as a way of gauging their feelings.  This often provides an opportunity to intervene early and correct miscon-ceptions regarding responsibility.  It is not humanly possible to effectively safeguard every child from every risk.  While it may seem obvious to medical professionals that it was impossible to foresee or prevent a death from SIDS, it is often hard for the family to accept.  Focusing all caretakers on the pain of the loss and encouraging ventila-tion of emotions may begin the process of acceptance to commence.

   Once again I invite your comments, opinions, or suggestions.  Only through open dialogue can I hope to better understand and help the families who undergo the tragedy of sudden unexpected infant death.  I can be reached by e-mail at <joseph_dobson@mhsnr.org
--Dr. Dobson is Director of Pediatric Emergency Services at Mercy Children's Hospital/St. Vincent's Medical Center and Assistant Professor of Pedia-trics at the Medical College of Ohio, Toledo, Ohio.

+++++


GRIEF IN THE WORKPLACE
"I know just how you feel; my dog        died last month."

"At least you have other children."

"It was God's will."

"Your child is with Jesus now."

"Be grateful it wasn't one of your       older children."

"You can always have another baby."

"God never gives you more than you      can handle."

   These are some of the comments those attending the Grief in the Workplace session at the National SIDS Conference recalled hearing when they returned to work after the death of their baby.  It is impor-tant to look beyond the words and remember the intention behind those words.  Most people have had little experience with grief, may be uncomfortable and really don't know what to say.

   Seemingly, small kindnesses--a simple "I'm sorry" to acknowledge the death, an offer to handle a task and being available to talk and listen--can mean so much.  Care and concern from others helped many people not feel so alone.   

   For some, work can seem thera-peutic during the time of grief because it restores a sense of order to life and maintains continuity.  For others, however, it is a burden and is difficult to handle during a time of intense grief.  It can be stressful when employers and coworkers seem to set time limits or a timeline for grief.  Corporate America often allows 3 days of bereavement leave, then expects the employee to be back to work with no residual effects.  Grief lasts far longer than our society recognizes and can resurface unexpectedly.

   This worthwhile session offered participants the offortunity to share experiences and realize that many of us had similar experiences when we returned to work.

--Mary Ellen Lewis, mother of Kristin Thompson, (mother of Carson Thompson, 11-12-98 to 12-25-98)

+++++


CONFERENCE SLOGANS SET IN STONE
   I learned so much; where should I begin?  I would have to say the new slogans, "BACK IS BEST" and "FEET TO FOOT" are imbedded in my mind.  They make sense.  FEET TO FOOT is refer- ring to placing the baby's feet at the foot of the bed.  Since a baby will usually look in the direction of where the action is, the care-giver can rotate the foot of the bed (right and left) to help eliminate the flat head that can concern some parents; this allows the infant to face alternate sides.  Rotating feet of the bed can be done daily, every other day, three times a week, week-  ly, or however the parents like.  

  I was touched by the wonderful parents and professionals I met.  Their stories, research and dedication to the same cause but for different reasons was heart warming.  The one thing that disappointed me was that I did not get to see David and Milly Balzer rock to the Blues Brothers music.  (Maybe next year!)

   This was my first National Conference and it empowered me to be more progressive in the community I live in.  I will be visiting daycare centers of all types from now to October; my visits will be to educate the staff on reducing the risk of SID.  I will be giving the daycare providers a sign to hang on all cribs that reminds the staff to place infants on their backs, with their feet to the foot of the crib.

    Thanks, SID Network of Ohio for making my trip to the National Conference possible.

--Jane Morgan, RN; Putnam County Health Dept. SID Coordinator and Empty Arms Support Group facilitator.

+++++


REGARDING STEREOTYPES:
"Any time we make an assumption about someone, or stereotype some-one, we are taking a risk, which can be dangerous.  Cultural and Reli-gious stereotypes can be dangerous and misleading.  Psychologists believe that people use stereotypes when they do not have specific information.

   We should never assume that all individuals of a given culture, religion, or racial group are the same.  Each individual member of any group is unique regardless of cul-ture, religion or life style and deserves to be treated and respected as an individual.  Not all members of any group share or are true to the stereotypes of any given group.

   While others may identify, regard and respond to all Blacks as non-white (people of African descent), each individual's cultural identity is important and can be a crucial resource in understanding an indi-vidual's attitudes and disposition towards death, dying and funerali-zation.  It is both politically correct & culturally sensitive to respect, acknowledge and appreciate the unique cultural identity of each individual--especially Blacks.

--from the 2001 National Conference handbook, especially a lecture by Ronald Keith Barrett, Ph.D.  
+++++

FOCUS ON OUTREACH TO THE UNREACHED
   Spin-offs, or perhaps rather "spin-tos," of the National SIDS Conference included renewed attention to the disparities between Caucasian and other peoples, especially African-Americans and Hispanics, in regard to rates of infant death.  The death rate of African American infants is more than twice that of Caucasians.

   As we reported last month, a teaching kit is available for use in underserved communities, with helpful, clear, detailed teaching guidelines. It is not necessary for the teacher to be a professional educator, but it will likely be most successful if the teacher is a mem-ber of the community being taught. 

  If you are interested in helping to reach African Americans who care for infants with this life-saving message, call Stacy Scott or "Back to Sleep" ordering line at 1-800-505-CRIB (2742).  You can also email <http://healthdisparities.nih.gov>


+++++

WE ARE SORRY TO REPORT THE DEATH OF
Maya Victoria Willis

   2-21-01 to 5-7-01

Daughter of Lesa Willis and

Michael Veasley

   Toledo


+++++

WE REMEMBER, ON THEIR BIRTHDAYS:
Alyssa Steffey

   6-21-00 to 8-2-00

Daughter of Jessica Steffey

Brittany D. Laws

   6-2-87 to 1-18-88

Daughter of Michelle Queen

Kaitlin Pershing

   6-19-90 to 1-9-91

Daughter of Kathy & Mark Pershing

Joshua Matthew Larcom

   6-14-97 to 8-20-97

Son of Diana & Raymond Larcom


+++++

The Cody Morse Memorial Walk Against SIDS was well attended on a beauti-ful May 20 morning.  Starting at the Jewish Community Center, this was a chance to help raise money in our battle against SIDS, and to meet hundreds of folk who care about this tragedy.  

   Since starting these walks 5 years ago, more than $20,000 has been raised for the National SIDS Alliance research projects.

   Paul Morse, father of Cody (9-14-to 12-27-96), thanked the assembled guests, and recognized those who had generously contributed toward this cause.  He and Lori and their three lively children remain optimistic about research that will eventually eradicate the sudden death of appa-rently healthy babies.

   A special dividend of the day was the chance for the Morses to meet new and "veteran" survivors of SIDS victims such as Lori Heyman and her sister.  Lori's son, James Heyman, was born 12-11-01 and died 3-11-01.  Peggy Rodriguez, mother of Samantha (10-21-98 to 12-17-98) sisters Meghan and Kristie, and grandmother Kay Courtney; and Jeanine Shaffer, mother of Jacob (11-16-99 to 3-8-00) and grandmother Margo Shears and her sister were among the walkers. 

   Sponsors of the walk included Bear Stearns, Atlanta; Custom Mart, Calamunci, Groth; Joelson & Manore, Co., L.P.A.; Jonathan Frankel, DDS, Sheldon Frankel, DDS, and Todd J. Schultz, DDS; PediatriCare Associ-ates, Mercy Medical Group; A-Mazin Hair-Tanning Salon; Kaplan & Lipson, Attorneys at law; West Park Place; Fabri-Steel Supply, Inc.; Organize Me! by Lori Morse;  Foodtown, and Barry Bagels.


+++++

A FULL PAGE FEATURE in The Washing-ton Times May 9 pictured Joani Nelson Horchler, her son Christian and the rest of her family.

   Joani is the author and editor of The SIDS Survival Guide, through her non-profit organization, SIDS Edu-cational Services.  Fundraising is underway for a translation of the book into Spanish.

   Our SID Support Network provides a copy to each family whose baby dies suddenly and unexpectedly as soon as we hear of the death.

   Note: If you would like to contribute to this project, or if you would like to order copies of the book in order to contribute it to your library or other place, call (822) 935-6839.


+++++

PLAYBACK THEATRE WILL PERFORM Sat-urday, June 16, at the World Gath-ering on Bereavement in Columbus, OH.  Begun in 1991 by a small group of bereaved parents, this global group meets at 5 year intervals.  

   David Balzer, who is a member of the Playback company, will report on this meeting in our July newsletter.

   
+++++

THANK YOU FOR YOUR CONTRIBUTION:  
  + Elizabeth and Brian Young, in memory of their daughter, Rebecca Paige (4-24-96 to 8-20-96)

  +Kay Sokol of Threadware, who       fashioned the design of our "Back to Sleep" t-shirts

SIDSNET LISTSERVER ON THE INTERNET
   To talk with other SIDS families 

listserv@home.ease.lsoft.com
NOTE THE WEBSITE FOR SIDSLIST
   To link with SIDS information,  

    http://www.sidslist.org  

FOR THE SIDS NETWORK ELECTRONIC NEWSLETTER and information about SIDS, SIDS research, news from the U.S. Consumer Products Safety Commission and alerts about infant products, pictures of babies, addresses of listservers and support groups throughout the U.S., and abroad, call up

       <sidsnet@sids-network.org>
TO ACCESS THE NATIONAL SIDS ALLIANCE call up <www.sidsalliance.org> for up-to-date information about SIDS research, current and future events such as legislative alerts. 

WHO WE ARE:
   Our affiliations, list of board members, claims and disclaimers, etc. are found in our brochure which is included in each packet to new "subscribers." 

  We ask readers who move to send us your new addresses, and those who wish to be removed from our list to let us know.  When the post office returns a newsletter, we drop that name from our list. 
WE ARE A BRANCH OF SNO  Address:

    SID Network of Ohio

    421 Graham Road, Suite H

    Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio 44221

New telephone number: 330-929-9911 (or 800-477-7437 for families)

  New FAX number: 330-929-0593 

REGARDING OUR NEWSLETTERS:
   Editors of other newsletters who wish to quote or reprint any articles, may FAX us at (419) 534-2287 or e-mail us at                    dbalzer@uoft02.utoledo.edu
We are delighted to know that some of our stories are appreciated by our readers, and happy to hear when they are quoted or reprinted.

TO CONTRIBUTE STORIES OR POEMS for our Parent/Poetry Page, email Pat Brown at mibrownpat@AOL.Com or call 419-873-8020.

FOR OTHER COMMENTS OR QUESTIONS,  call Milly Balzer at 419-537-1663 or email dbalzer@uoft02.utoledo.edu

NEXT SUPPORT GROUP MEETINGS IN TOLEDO
   June 12 and July 10, 7:30 in the "Family Room" of The Center for Women's Health, 3148 Central Ave., Toledo.  Parking is free, safe, and convenient.  See the map on the cover.

   We will have supplies available for you to include your baby in our memory book.

   All who have somehow been touched by the sudden unexpected loss of an infant are welcome.  Meetings provide a safe, non-judgmental place to share feelings, where you can speak or be silent, where your privacy is respected.  Whether your loss is recent or years ago, you will find others who know how you feel.  

        For information or if you need a ride, call Milly or David at 419-537-1663.
NEXT MEETING IN OTTAWA, "EMPTY ARMS": A Support Group that addresses Infant and Child Death:

   June 21 at New Creations Lutheran Church,

8127 E. Main St., Ottawa, OH. at 7 pm. 

Babysitting by advanced request. 

   Contact person: Jane Morgan at Putnam Co. Health Dept., days at  419-523-5608, after 5 p.m. at 419-943-3771, or email her at          <mjlmorgan@bright.net>  

+++++

CONGRATULATIONS TO-- 

Amanda and Craig Frederick on the birth of Cullen Bradley, January 2,2001.  He is a brother of Kelsey Marie, 3 years old, and Cameron Michael (7-12-99 to 9-28-99).

